

Warsaw, 7th January 2016

Mr Frans Timmermans
First Vice-President
of the European Commission

Dear President,

In response to your letter of 30 December 2015 (Ares2015), in which you express concern about the new Polish media law, I would like to take this opportunity to stress that Poland fully acknowledges media freedom and pluralism regarding them as a crucial element of a pluralistic society, strictly connected with the fundamental right of freedom of expression enshrined in Article 10 ECHR and Article 11 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights. Freedom of information and freedom of speech are fully appreciated and respected by the Polish Government, which is taking the necessary steps to fully ensure them.

In this context, I would like to clarify that recital 94 of the Audiovisual Media Services Directive (Directive 2010/13/EU), which you have invoked in your letter has nothing to do with the Act of 30 December 2015 amending the Broadcasting Act of 1992 that you have referred to. The amending act of 30 December 2015 deals with the State's proprietary powers exercised in companies being under the ownership of the Polish State and it is by no means an implementation measure of Directive 2010/13/EU.

Competences of the National Broadcasting Council (KRRiT), as provided for in Article 6 of the Broadcasting Act 1992 that ensures media pluralism and freedom of communication, stay untouched by the amending statute. The only derogation concerns the Council's power to decide about the composition of the management in public media companies as provided for in Article 6.2 point 11. However, it was necessary to remove this power in order to establish proper relations between the market regulator (National Broadcasting Council - KRRiT) and market operators (public service media companies) and it cannot in any way be considered to have an adverse effect on the media pluralism.

It is a well-recognized principle that a media market regulator such as the Polish National Broadcasting Council should play no part in the appointment of senior managers to the services it regulates. Unfortunately, this fundamental standard was for a long time denied by the Polish Broadcasting Act 1992 and this situation was undermining the necessary independence of the regulator vis-à-vis the regulated companies.

However, all the regulatory powers vested in the National Broadcasting Council, including those directed towards ensuring pluralism, remain untouched. There is no EU law that would require a media market regulatory body to have the power to determine the composition of management boards of public media companies. If that would be the case, there would be no reason why such extraordinary powers should not be granted in relation to private broadcasting companies, which is unacceptable.

Mr President, it seems someone has provided you with misleading information that is biased against the Polish Government in relation to the amending Act of 30 December 2015. Let me take this opportunity to draw your attention to the recent statement by the Polish Journalists' Association (SDP) dated 31 December, 2015, which reads as follows:

"In recent years, public media have reached a state of pathology which is characterized, among other things, by political partisanship and the lack of pluralism. In turn, this has led to manipulation and presentation of a distorted picture of Poland. Public media are not fulfilling their mission or duties which the Polish Journalists' Association has pointed out during its Extraordinary Assembly, calling for a radical change in this respect."

The Polish Government is going to meet the expectations expressed by the biggest Polish organization of media professionals. The law adopted by the Polish Sejm on December 30 was

declared by the said Association to be the "first step towards building media that will create room for public debate in an honest and pluralistic manner." The Polish Government sides with this opinion. I took the liberty of attaching the whole statement by SDP to this letter.

Mr President, media reports, even if believed to be pluralistic and free, often represent political interests and might appear to be an inappropriate base for official communication with Member States. The Polish Government is always open to cooperation with the European Commission. However, exposing the Polish Government to interventions inspired by unjust, biased and politically engaged enunciations might have an undesirable effect, which is to be carefully avoided.

I hope, you will find above clarification useful.

Please, accept, Mr President, the assurance of my highest consideration.

Yours sincerely,

Aleksahder Stępkowski